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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





January 9, 2020
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Business Manager Lemire

Also Present: Jon Patterson, Mike Manugian, and Judy Anderson
The meeting was called to order at 5:02 p.m. 

MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 2, 2019. 
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the 10-year average of Outage Incidents.  The details of the report were discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that in 2019, comparing to the 10-year average, the number of customer events was below average, and the number of incidents was about average. The number of outage hours was below the 10-year average and without the February 25, 2019 windstorm, the outage hours were below 60% of the 10-year average. Our goals for comparison are still matched against the best outage year of 2015.
New billing and AMI systems were discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that a new billing system is needed and will cost approximately $100,000 plus $40,000 per year in maintenance.  We have been researching the different utility billing systems; Littleton Electric Light Department is installing the system that is top on our list.  Mr. Kelly noted that he’d like to wait until they are completely installed before going forward.  He also discussed our Mueller AMI system and noted the leading AMI systems in the market today.  We had submitted a joint RFP (Request for Proposals) with Sterling Municipal Light Plant and received 8 responses.  A new AMI system is going to cost approximately $1 million between meter installation and support. 

KWh sales for December were up 3.06%; sales for the year ended down 3.48% and sales compared to the five-year average are down 1.74%.  

The goal of replacing 200 utility poles was not attained due to two unexpected linemen retirements. 161 poles were replaced in 2019.

Cash on hand is up slightly up.

POWER SUPPLY 
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed “GELD 2020 Capacity costs with self-supply valued at avoided cost” spreadsheet.  He explained that even though the capacity cost is going down on June 1, 2020, GELD’s overall capacity costs are going up due to a multiplier that is factored in by ISO-NE. 

Mr. Kelly also distributed the spreadsheet showing the solar production in relation to monthly and yearly peaks as well as the costs and savings associated with the solar farm at the Cow Pond Brook Landfill. The capacity and transmission savings were discussed, and Mr. Kelly noted that the solar farm has saved GELD $358,534.54 in reduced transmission and capacity costs since inception in 2016.

CAPITAL BUDGET

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed GELD’s Capital Budget from 2016 through 2022.  He specifically discussed bucket trucks and their longevity and the need for an additional truck. A digger is being built this year and an RFP for a new bucket chassis will be issued sometime this year. 
Billing and AMI systems were also discussed, because they will be needed in the near future. A joint RFP with Sterling Municipal Light was issued, so specifics for a new AMI system will be an ongoing topic over the next year or so. We will also be evaluating Littleton Electric’s new billing system after its deployment. 
Mr. Lindemer asked about battery storage as a future capital expense. Mr. Kelly explained that “if” the ISO-NE multiplier stays where it is now, the breakeven for a battery storage facility could be under 7 years.  The problem is, the ISO-NE multiplier changes annually and since it appears to be very weather dependent, it makes it nearly impossible to plan for projects like this.  
Mr. Kelly would like to wait for the next capacity auction which occurs in February 2020; this will allow him to see what the next clearing price will be and if he can make the numbers work for battery storage.  The details will be discussed at a future meeting.
SANDY POND PROPERTY

Mr. Kelly distributed a letter from Attorney Robert Collins regarding an offer of $200,000 by one of his clients to purchase property on Sandy Pond Road that is controlled by GELD.
There was much discussion. Two of the commissioners were inclined to hold onto the property, while the other commissioner and manager favored selling the property.  After much discussion, Mr. Hersh recommended sending a response to Mr. Collins that the Board will “think about it” and get back to him.  The Board and manager agreed.
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

A ‘Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) Jan 9, 2020 version’ was distributed. This is an agreement between the Groton School and the Groton Electric Light Department regarding a battery charging rate and infrastructure charges for a 1,000 kWh lithium battery with a 500-kW inverter that is being installed by Groton School. The details of the MOU were discussed at great length. 

After much discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO ACCEPT THE ‘MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING JAN 9, 2020 VERSION’ AS WRITTEN.
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

POLICIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Massachusetts MLP Solar Program.  In 2019, the GELD Board had approved $10,000 in solar rebates to be matched by state funds. We have used all but $1,040 of GELD’s funds and $1,040 of state funds for a total of $2,080 available funds. The state is not replenishing additional funds until this program expires.  The heat loan rebates were also discussed – specifically the “10% up to $500” heat pump rebates applied to mini-split systems.  Mr. Easom asked how long it takes to recoup the $500 rebate on the mini splits. Mr. Kelly said it would take about 3 years to recoup the $500. The Board was more inclined to add funds to the mini split rebate program. The numbers will be reviewed and discussed at a future meeting.
Mr. Kelly explained to the Board that the conference room fees are being avoided by non-town entities being sponsored by Town departments.  The policy was meant to allow town departments access to the conference facilities at no charge. All others were supposed to pay a $10 fee for the use of the conference room. What has been happening is, these non-town department entities have been getting a town department to sponsor them to avoid the fee.  As more entities receive town “sponsorship”, he believes it’s getting to a point where no one will pay the fee.
After much discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO REQUIRE ALL ENTITIES (INCLUDING TOWN DEPARTMENTS) TO PAY THE CONFERENCE ROOM FEE (WITH THE EXCEPTION OF MONDAY MEETINGS ENDING BY 7 PM) UNTIL FURTHUR NOTICE.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

No new/other business
It was determined the next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 3, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 7:05 p.m.
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